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Inspiration 

Why it matters to support our students: The vision of Josef A. Mestenhauser 

Gayle Woodruff  

Who was Josef Mestenhauser, and why should you care? As a young man growing up in Czechozlovakia 
in the 1940s, “Joe” experienced what many people on the other side of the Atlantic Ocean could not 
even fathom as real. He saw injustice through his lens as a young law student at Charles University, 
and fought against that injustice. It led to his imprisionment, and eventual escape from a war-torn 
country, to a new land, “America”. Coming to the United States in the late 1940s, Joe began his 70 year 
journey to create the conditions by which students at the University of Minnesota and, eventually all 
over the world, would begin to broaden their international understanding, and learn to work with each 
other, not against each other. 

Joe Mestenhauser was one of the founders of the field of “international education”, which sought and 
continues to seek ways for increasing opportunities for students to develop the skills and knowledge 
to respect each other’s cultures and make the world a better place. Joe’s impact on intercultural 
learning, and the thousands and thousands of students he literally worked with over the years are the 
lasting tribute to his legacy. I was one of those students, who gained so much for his mentorship and 
guidance. Joe was a tough teacher, but it motivated me to be a better “global citizen”. When Joe retired 
from his University life, and I became a leader at the University of Minnesota in international 
education, I knew that keeping his legacy alive would be important for future generations. Joe “agreed” 
that we could start the legacy initiative in his name, only to the degree that the work in his name should 
not be about him, but about helping students, staff and faculty in higher education to broaden their 
international understanding. 

So we are determined that all students are developing international and intercultural skills, and we 
have taken Joe’s lead to honor the role that international students have on our campus, who have so 
much to offer to all students. We seek their positive integration in our classrooms and learning 
experiences across campus. 

And yes, this work is about Joe, sorry Joe. We respect you so much and how hard you worked your 
entire life, that we wish to honor you too. We do this by helping students become leaders, as they are 
the future. You knew this back in the 1940s. We thank you for your vision and inspiration.1 

Gayle A. Woodruff 
Founding Director, Curriculum and Campus Internationalization, University of Minnesota

 

 

                                                           
1 If you wish to learn more about Josef Mestenhauser, visit this link. 

https://global.umn.edu/icc/legacy/index.html
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